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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




December 12, 2013
Present:  Commissioners Christie, Hersh, Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Executive Assistant Lemire and Accountant Johnson.   
Also Present: David Hebert, Petra Solar
The meeting was called to order at 7:03 p.m.
MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 4, 2013 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

The new e-bill option has been in place for one year and to date 643 customers have opted to receive their bills electronically and not receive a paper bill which is a 15% savings in postage.
Mr. Kelly noted that last month had our largest outage of the year the day before Thanksgiving. He explained how the "normal" circuit 6 recloser operation works and how circuit 6 went out on that day. 

Even with that large outage, Mr. Kelly believes this will be the best year for customer outage hours since 1995. 

Mr. Kelly discussed issues with power projects that GELD participates in through MMWEC. 

1)   MMWEC received three environmental violations from the MA Department of Environmental Protect (DEP) after a comprehensive 2-day audit of the Stony Brook Energy Center. The violations resulted in a $2,000 assessment which was later lowered to $1,000. Mr. Kelly noted that the violations were mostly administrative in nature and that MMWEC contacted local officials and submitted a letter to the editor of their local paper to explain pertinent details associated with the violations. They wanted residents and local officials to know that MMWEC remains committed to the safe and responsible operation of the Stony Brook facility. 

2) 
The Stony Brook Units went through a rotor replacement recertification program which extended the plant life span by 20 years. The work was performed by GE and was completed on November 20. This process was necessary because all of the unit rotors had reached the end of their operating life. 

3) 
All three of the Stony Brook units (both peaking and intermediate) are participating in the winter reliability program because MMWEC demonstrated the units could successfully switch fuel sources within the time frame required to 

participate in the program. For its participation, Stony Brook will receive incentive payments of approximately $3.6 million for the winter season. 

a. 
Mr. Kelly noted that power sold for $300 per megawatt on the real-time market today – December 12, 2013 

4) 
The Stony Brook Plant continues to be exposed to gas curtailments when the pressure on the Tennessee Gas Pipeline (TGP) drops below contracted pressures. Improvements in gas pressures, especially during winter months, will require that additional infrastructure be built. MMWEC continues to actively participate in FERC, ISO-New England and other conferences and task forces that address the gas transportation issues in New England. 

5) 
The Millstone energy tax (known as the Connecticut Tax) ended in September and it appears it is not corning back.
11 new poles were installed and 30 old poles were removed since the last meeting. The total number of poles replaced year to date is 197. 
Cash is steady – Mr. Kelly noted that OPEB used to be included in cash and is now separated out. Net income is expected to be low this year. 
KWh sales for November were up .33% and year-to-date sales are up 1.07% for 2013.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report. There were many call outs and nine overtime outages since the last meeting.
The number of Dig Safes remains steady -there were 54 Dig Safes last month.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES 

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on CDR Maguire's updated architectural design of GELD's new office and garage facilities.  The original agreement was to have the new plans before Thanksgiving (November 28, 2013), but project manager Yanchenko had 17 pages of issues that he wanted the architects to address. The lead architect for CDR Maguire agreed to address all the issues and have updated drawings by December 20 and to have the project advertised by early January 2014. Mr. Kelly noted that he was satisfied with this timeline. The architect is hoping the bids will come in below 4.0 million, but Mr. Yanchenko believes the bids will come in higher. 
Mr. Kelly discussed another option for new facilities if the bids come in higher than expected. It would involve the Prescott building on Main Street for a much lower cost than the current plan. There would need to be some type of land swap with the town. Mr. Hersh didn't believe it sounded like a fair swap for the ratepayers. Mr. Lindemer suggested waiting to see where the bids come in before discussing this other option. The Board agreed.
SHIRLEY STREET LIGHTS 

The Town of Shirley is switching all of their streetlights to LED fixtures. Although the lighting is under warranty, they will need a contractor to maintain the fixtures. GELD prepared a formal bid and was selected by the lighting committee to maintain the fixtures. The agreement term is for one year and will include maintaining fixtures primarily altered due to traffic accidents and/or storms. After one year, the terms of the agreement will be revisited. 
BUDGET 

Mr. Kelly distributed the Income Statement through November 30, 2013 and the proposed 2014 budget- the numbers indicate we are on budget for the year. He told the Board he expects a small net income for 2013.  He recommends no rate increase for 2014 and believes there will be 1% growth in 2014 (similar to 2013). 

He also distributed MMWEC's power sales agreement with GELD which summarizes GELD's hedge amounts, purchases to date and remaining purchases into the future. The hedging philosophy was discussed. 

Mr. Kelly also noted that National Grid recently raised their rates by 24%. 

TRENDS STRATEGY 
The holiday lighting contest -"Let There Be Light Challenge" has shown considerable interest. It was advertised in the November 30, 2013 GELD newsletter and the Groton Herald agreed to run the advertisement for several weeks in December. The Women's Club has graciously offered to judge the contest and will do so the first weekend in January 2014. Mr. Kelly is hoping that by advertising the winners, it will generate additional interest for future contests. 

SOLAR UPDATE 

The Board was updated on the progress regarding the potential solar farm on GELD's Nate Nutting Road and Sandy Pond Road parcels. Mr. Kelly met with Natural Heritage on December 11, 2013 and they have tentatively approved a 1.6 megawatt (MW) solar installation to be located primarily on the Sandy Pond Road site. 
Mr. Kelly noted that the big concern now is with the state regulations for the new Solar Renewable Energy Credits (SRECs). They will have to be favorable for GELD to move forward with the build.  He also mentioned that there is talk that the politicians want to reward very small solar installs and that there may be a "penalty" for mid-size installs. Once the regulations are released, Mr. Kelly can obtain pricing on all options and present them to the Board – then decide if it makes sense to go forward with the solar installation. 

WRITE-OFFS 

The 2013 write-offs were distributed to the commissioners for review. Mr. Kelly informed the Board that for the year 2013 there were fourteen customer accounts deemed uncollectible and two write-offs reversed from 2012 for a total of $4,805.18. He explained that two of the accounts with large arrears were "protected" and GELD could not terminate those services per DPU regulations. 

Mr. Hersh MOVED: 

TO WRITE OFF FOURTEEN ACCOUNTS AND REVERSE TWO ACCOUNTS FORA TOTAL OF $4,805.18. 

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR. 

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

Mr. Lindemer noted that he likes the new LED light bulbs that GELD is offering its customers at a subsidized price. 
The Board members asked if Mr. Hebert of Petra Solar would like to address the commission. Mr. Hebert distributed his business card and information regarding his company. He explained that he offers solar deployment on utility poles for LED lighting controls, communications and other initiatives. It was decided that he would contact Mr. Kelly at a future time to discuss further. 

It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, January 13, 2014 at 

7:00 p.m. 

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:16 p.m.
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